# MINUTES OF THE MIDWAY CITY COUNCIL

(Regular Meeting)

Tuesday, 20 August 2019, 6:00 p.m.
Midway Community Center, City Council Chambers
160 West Main Street, Midway, Utah

**Note:** Notices/agendas were posted at 7-Eleven, Ridley's Express, the United States Post Office, the Midway City Office Building, and the Midway Community Center. Notices/agendas were provided to the City Council, City Engineer, City Attorney, Planning Director, Public Works Assistant Crew Chief, and The Wasatch Wave. The public notice/agenda was published on the Utah State Public Notice Website and the City's website. A copy of the public notice/agenda is contained in the supplemental file.

# 1. Call to Order; Pledge of Allegiance; Prayer and/or Inspirational Message

Mayor Johnson called the meeting to order at 6:05 p.m.

# **Members Present:**

Celeste Johnson, Mayor Jeff Drury, Council Member Lisa Orme, Council Member Bob Probst, Council Member JC Simonsen, Council Member Ken Van Wagoner, Council Member

## **Staff Present:**

Corbin Gordon, Attorney Michael Henke, Planning Director Wes Johnson, Engineer Brad Wilson, Recorder/Financial Officer

**Note**: A copy of the meeting roll is contained in the supplemental file.

Mayor Johnson led the Council and meeting attendees in the pledge of allegiance. Council Member Van Wagoner gave the prayer and/or inspirational message.

#### 2. Consent Calendar

- a. Agenda for the 20 August 2019 City Council Regular Meeting
- **b.** Warrants
- c. Minutes of the 16 July 2019 City Council Regular Meeting
- d. Minutes of the 16 July 2019 City Council Closed Meeting

Note: Copies of items 2a, 2b, 2c, and 2d are contained in the supplemental file.

Wes Johnson asked that a payment to BD Bush for \$142,124.75 be added to the warrant list. He indicated that it was the third partial payment for reconstructing 600 North.

Council Member Drury asked about the monthly payment to Horrocks Engineers which he thought was high. Brad Wilson indicated that it was for two months rather than one.

Council Member Drury asked about the payment to Watts Enterprises. Brad Wilson explained that it returned unused fees and out-of-pocket for the withdrawn Homestead master plan amendment.

Council Member Simonsen asked about the payment for the construction of the Michie Lane Park. Michael Henke responded that it was the second payment to the contractor and the project was within budget. He reviewed the progress of the project.

**Motion:** Council Member Probst moved to approve the consent calendar as outlined with the payment to BD Bush.

Second: Council Member Orme seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

Vote: The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury	Aye
Council Member Orme	Aye
Council Member Probst	Aye
Council Member Simonsen	Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner	Aye

3. Public Comment – Comments were taken for items not on the agenda.

Mayor Johnson asked if there were any comments from the public for items not on the agenda. No comments were offered.

# 4. Department Reports

#### Cemetery / Roads / Berm / Shed / Restrooms

Council Member Probst reported that the roads had been repaved and extended in the cemetery. He said that some shoulder work needed to be done on the roads. He also said that a berm needed to be landscaped, the original maintenance shed had been removed and the restrooms needed to be refurbished.

#### Town Hall / Floor

Council Member Probst was still considering redoing the hardwood floor in the main room of the Town Hall.

# Community Center / Drinking Fountain

Council Member Probst reported that the replacement drinking fountain, for the Community Center, had been delivered but was not yet installed.

# Main Street / Hanging Flowers

Council Member Orme reported that the hanging flowers, in front of the Town Hall, were dying.

### Public Works / Swiss Days

Council Member Van Wagoner reported that the Public Works Department was preparing for Swiss Days.

## Weed Control

Council Member Van Wagoner noted that noxious weeks in the area were out of control. He reported that the area weed board was not functioning and the City needed to address the problem. He suggested that a public works employee be completely certified to spray them and that the City better enforce its weed restrictions.

# Main Street / Lights

Council Member Van Wagoner reported that streets lights were out on Main Street between Center Street and 100 East.

#### Roads / Repairs

Council Member Simonsen reported that he and Wes Johnson reviewed the City's roads to determine what repair work needed to be done. Wes Johnson reviewed the specific roads that needed work.

#### Michie Lane / Striping

Council Member Drury indicated that because of the striping on Michie Lane it incorrectly appeared that there were two lanes on the north side of the road. The Council and Wes Johnson discussed ways to solve the problem.

#### Traffic and Safety Committee

Council Member Simonsen reported on an informal committee that was meeting to discuss traffic, speeding and safety. He said that the public was welcome to attend the meetings. He also said that the group was considering becoming an official city committee.

## Parking / Swiss Days / Main Street

Council Member Simonsen reported on a postcard that was sent to residents around the Town Square regarding parking during Swiss Days. He indicated that the Council was still looking at solutions for the parking problems along Main Street.

## Trails / Survey

Council Member Simonsen reported that a survey on the City's trails would close on September 5<sup>th</sup>.

### Michie Lane Park

Council Member Simonsen reported on the progress of constructing the Michie Lane Park.

# Trails / Grants

Council Member Simonsen noted that the City had received two grants to build trails. He reported that, because of some engineering issues and availability of contractors, the planned work could not be done in one year. He said that a bid opening would be held for the work on August 29<sup>th</sup>.

## Animal Control

Council Member Simonsen reported that he met with Justin Hatch, Heber City Animal Services, regarding animal control. He added that the leash laws would be enforced in designated areas.

#### Dog Park

Mayor Johnson reported that a meeting was held at the City's dog park. She indicated that a subcommittee for the park would be formed under the Trails and Parks Committee. She said that it would advise the City on how to use money for the park. She also indicated that Preston Broadhead with the Public Works Department would be the liaison for the park.

#### Main Street / Improvement

Council Member Orme asked that more emphasis be placed on Main Street and obtaining grant money for its improvement.

5. Lime Canyon Meadows / Preliminary Approval (Berg Engineering – Approximately 10 Minutes) – Discuss and possibly grant preliminary approval for the Lime Canyon Meadows Subdivision located at 960 West Lime Canyon Road (Zoning is R-1-22). Recommended for approval with conditions by the Midway City Planning Commission.

Michael Henke gave a presentation regarding the proposed subdivision and reviewed the

## following items:

- Land use summary
- · Location of the subdivision
- Site plan
- Transmission line easement
- Plat map
- Homestead easements
- Discussion items
- Lime Canyon drainage
- Water Board recommendation
- Possible findings
- Proposed conditions

# Mr. Henke also made the following comments:

- The item had been continued from the previous council meeting.
- The hydrology study and mitigation plan had been prepared and it had been reviewed by staff. The mitigation plan had been approved by the company that did the study and the City Engineer.
- Rocky Mountain Power, which owned the transmission lines going through the subdivision, did not object to the project.

Note: A copy of Mr. Henke's presentation is contained in the supplemental file.

Brett Walker, applicant, made the following comments:

- A spring used by the Homestead Resort was on the property. Met with the resort owner and manager of the Resort regarding a spring and the location of its service line.
- The spring was being cleaned up and documented.
- The owner approved of the new location for the line.
- There was an abundance of clay material that could be used on the property.

The Council, staff and meeting attendees discussed the following items:

- The City needed to ensure that the new homes did not flood, and the ground could absorb the same amount of water.
- The City Engineer needed to approve the hydrology study and mitigation plan.
- The proposed berm needed to be at least 18 inches high but could be higher if the applicant wanted. The berm would increase the capacity of the property to dissipate water.
- There should be a berm by the trees on the northwest side of the property.

**Motion:** Council Member Simonsen moved to grant preliminary approval for Lime Canyon Meadows subject to the building diagrams and mitigation plans being reviewed and approved by the City Engineer.

**Second:** Council Member Drury seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

**Vote:** The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury Aye
Council Member Orme Aye
Council Member Probst Aye
Council Member Simonsen Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner Aye

6. Bonner Landing / Preliminary Approval (Berg Engineering – Approximately 20 minutes) – Discuss and possibly grant preliminary approval for the Bonner Landing Subdivision located at approximately 100 East and 100 South (Zoning is R-1-9). Recommended with conditions by the Midway City Planning Commission. Public Hearing

Michael Henke gave a presentation regarding the request and reviewed the following items:

- Land use summary
- Irrigation easement
- Discussion items
- Water board recommendation
- Possible findings
- Proposed conditions

Mr. Henke also made the following comments:

- The proposed project was tied to the Bonner Meadows Subdivision.
- It could only happen if 100 South was built with Bonner Meadows
- Duplexes were allowed in the zone but the lots in the subdivision did not have the required frontage.
- The water requirement was based on single family homes.
- The plat map should have a note restricting the lots to single-family homes.
- The plat map for Bonner Meadows had not yet been recorded.
- The property owner and the developer needed to work together to develop the projects.
- There would be five-foot sidewalks and a park strip on both sides of 100 South.
- The laterals for Bonner Landing would be installed with Bonner Meadows.

**Note:** A copy of Mr. Henke's presentation is contained in the supplemental file.

Carl Berg, Berg Engineering Resource Group and representing the applicant, made the following comments:

- The plat map could be recorded after the required improvements were in or bonded for.
- The applicant could install 100 South if necessary, to do the project.

The Council, staff and meeting attendees discussed the following items:

- There were no improvements on the property proposed for the project.
- Lots should not be sold in Bonner Landing until the necessary infrastructure was installed.
- It would be difficult for the City to take over the bond and install the improvements.
- Contractors did not want to warranty another contractor's work.

## **Public Hearing**

Mayor Johnson opened the hearing and asked if there were any comments from the public. She closed the hearing when no public comment was offered.

Paul Berg, Berg Engineering Resource Group and representing the applicant, indicated that the developer for Bonner Landing should be allowed to put in 100 South with the consent of the property owner and after acquiring the right-of-way.

The Council, staff and meeting attendees discussed the following items:

- Bonner Meadows had already been approved to include 100 South. That plat map would have to be amended if the road was built first by the Bonner Landing developer.
- Was the City creating leverage that one developer could use against another developer?
- Should the plat map for Bonner Landing not be recorded until 100 South was built and approved by the City Engineer?
- The applicants for both projects should resolve the issue with 100 South and then come back to the Council for approval.

**Motion:** Council Member Simonsen moved to grant preliminary approval for the Bonner Landing Subdivision with the findings and conditions presented subject to the plat map not being recorded until 100 South was built and approved by the City Engineer.

Council Member Drury wanted the applicants for both Bonner Landing and Bonner Meadows to resolve the issue of 100 South before any approval was granted.

Withdrawal: Council Member Simonsen withdrew his motion.

**Motion:** Council Member Drury moved to continue consideration of the Bonner Landing Subdivision and asked the applicant to return with a proposed solution for 100 South. If a solution was not presented within 60 days, then the request would be approved or denied based on the information provided that night.

Second: Council Member Simonsen seconded the motion.

**Discussion:** Council Member Orme asked why the issue needed to be continued. Council Member Drury responded that he did not want to approve a development without an access.

Paul Berg asked how the two developments were any different from a phased project. Michael

Henke responded that phased projects had a master plan indicating how each phase would be developed.

Vote: The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury	Aye
Council Member Orme	Nay
Council Member Probst	Aye
Council Member Simonsen	Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner	Aye

Paul Berg asked what the Council wanted brought back to them. Council Member Drury responded that he wanted to see language or an agreement, between the applicants and landowners for Bonner Landing and Bonner Meadows, on how the problem with 100 South would be resolved. Mayor Johnson wanted the issue resolved before it came back to the Council. Council Member Drury did not want to approve the development and then have the construction of 100 South become the City's problem.

7. Raynor Subdivision / Preliminary and Final Approval (Berg Engineering – Approximately 30 minutes) – Discuss and possibly grant preliminary and final approval for the Raynor Subdivision located at 565 North River Road (Zoning is R-1-15). Recommended with conditions by the Midway City Planning Commission. <a href="Public Hearing">Public Hearing</a>

Michael Henke gave a presentation regarding the proposed subdivision and reviewed the following items:

- Land use summary
- Location of the subdivision
- Vegetation
- Ditch
- Pictures of the property
- Plat map
- Wetlands delineation map approved by the United States Army Corps of Engineers
- Wetlands buffer
- 50-foot setback from the road
- Public trail easement
- Discussion items
- Water Board recommendation
- Possible findings
- Proposed conditions

Mr. Henke also made the following comments:

- If a piece of property was determined to not be a lot of record, then it needed to go through the subdivision process.
- A building permit could be issued for the property if the proposed subdivision was approved.
- The applicant had applied to encroach into the wetlands.
- A house would be designed specifically for the lot.

- A pull through or hammerhead driveway should be required.
- A driveway but not structures could be in the wetlands buffer.
- The applicant would not be required to contribute to a trail fund if the developer, for the Whitaker Farm, built the trail first.
- Water was only needed for the areas outside of the wetlands.
- The Municipal Code prohibited wetlands from being disturbed.

**Note:** A copy of Mr. Henke's presentation is contained in the supplemental file.

The Council, staff and meeting attendees discussed the following items:

- If the wetlands dried up, then more water rights would have to be dedicated to the City to irrigate the property.
- The Corps of Engineers allowed wetlands to be mowed and trees planted in them.
- What could be done in wetlands also depended upon the depth of the water.
- Any restrictions on the wetlands could be included in the development agreement.
- Mowing could destroy a wetland.
- The issue of wetlands should be discussed further by the Council.
- There should be a note on the plat map limiting irrigation to the amount of water rights dedicated to the City.

# **Public Hearing**

Mayor Johnson opened the hearing and asked if there were any comments from the public. She closed the hearing when no public comment was offered.

Paul Berg, Berg Engineering Resource Group and representing the applicant, indicated that a couple of items still needed to be done for the Corps of Engineers to allow any encroachment into the wetlands.

**Motion:** Council Member Drury moved to grant preliminary and final approval for the Raynor Subdivision with the following findings and conditions:

- The proposed lot met the minimum requirements for the R-1-15 zoning district.
- The proposal met the intent of the General Plan for the R-1-15 zoning district.
- The subdivision would contribute to the master trails plan by either building the bike lane along the frontage of the project or adding funds to the general trails fund that would be used to help complete the master trails plan.
- Wetlands that were present on the property were subject to the City's sensitive lands code.
- The wetlands delineation was approved by the Army Corps of Engineers.
- The proposed 0.01 acre encroachment into the wetlands had not been approved by the Army Corps of Engineers.
- The encroachment into the wetlands be approved by the Army Corps of Engineers before the plat map was recorded.
- The 1.46 acre feet of water rights, dedicated to the City, could only be used on land not

designated as wetlands.

 The driveway off River Road had to be a pull through or have a hammerhead turnaround to allow forward access to the road.

Second: Council Member Van Wagoner seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

Vote: The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury	Aye
Council Member Orme	Aye
Council Member Probst	Aye
Council Member Simonsen	Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner	Aye

8. Resolution 2019-24 / Raynor Subdivision Development Agreement (City Attorney – Approximately 5 minutes) – Discuss and possibly approve Resolution 2019-24 adopting a development agreement for the Raynor Subdivision located at 565 North River Road (Zoning is R-1-15).

Corbin Gordon reviewed the proposed development agreement and made the following comments:

- Would add a condition that only the non-wetlands could be irrigated.
- Would add language regarding disturbing the wetlands.
- The owner should dedicate more water rights to the City rather than simply pay to use more water.

**Motion:** Council Member Probst moved to approve the development agreement with the additional language from the City Attorney.

Second: Council Member Orme seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

**Vote:** The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury	Aye
Council Member Orme	Aye
Council Member Probst	Aye
Council Member Simonsen	Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner	Aye

9. Ordinance 2019-09 / Multiple Plat Maps Per Phase (Berg Engineering – Approximately 45 minutes) – Discuss and possibly adopt Ordinance 2019-09, amending Title 16 (Land Use) of the Midway City Municipal Code, to allow the recording of multiple plat maps per phase of a development. Recommended for denial by the Midway City Planning Commission. <a href="Public Hearing">Public Hearing</a>

Michael Henke gave a presentation regarding the proposed ordinance and reviewed the following items:

- Code text amendment
- Proposed language
- Examples of the proposed ordinance applied to existing developments
- Reasons for the request
- Taxes and rollback taxes
- Flexibility
- Development risk
- Items to consider
- Possible findings

Mr. Henke also made the following comments:

- The request was submitted by a resident.
- It allowed multiple plat maps to be recorded per phase in a development.
- It would not modify but add language to the Municipal Code.
- All required improvements for a phase would be in the first plat map.
- It would be more difficult for someone to understand the entire phase if it had multiple plat maps.
- Theoretically there could be a plat map per unit.
- It was time consuming to review and obtain signatures for each plat map.
- There would be a lot of meetings and public hears if each plat map was instead a phase. It had been proposed that the phases in Watts Remund Farms be increased.

**Note:** A copy of Mr. Henke's presentation is contained in the supplemental file.

**Note:** Council Member Probst and Corbin Gordon recused themselves from consideration of the item and left at 8:21 p.m.

Paul Berg, Berg Engineering Resource Group and representing the applicant, made the following comments:

- The current process could be used but it would create more work for the City's staff.
- The proposed ordinance eliminate staff reports and meetings. It would also take pressure off the Planning Commission and City Council.
- More developers wanted to limit the number of recorded lots or units because of worries with the economy. Smart developers did this before the last recession while others lost their projects.
- When a project was lost then the City was no longer dealing with the original applicant.
- There was no risk to residents if the ordinance was approved.
- The infrastructure would be installed with the first plat map for a phase.
- The City could restrict the number of units per plat map to a minimum of five.
- The first plat map might be just infrastructure and open space.
- There would be fewer phases in a development if the ordinance was approved.

The Council, staff and meeting attendees discussed the following items:

- Would developers market lots or units that were part of an unrecorded plat map?
- The developer could take reservations but could not sell unrecorded lots or units.
- The City would have to maintain the infrastructure once it was turned over to the City
  even though no houses had been built. The City would receive the full tax revenue only
  when a house was built.
- Signature gathering for plat maps was time consuming.
- Signers might wait until formal meetings to sign if there were a lot of plat maps.
- Could the applicant show what each plat map would cover when approval was granted for the phase?
- Would the number of phases really be reduced?
- There were developments that were an eyesore during the last recession.
- Lenders cared less than a developer about the property they owned.
- Sometimes developers did not pay the taxes during a recession hoping they could pay them when a lot or unit eventually sold.

## **Public Hearing**

Mayor Johnson opened the hearing and asked if there were any comments from the public.

#### Hollie Kent

Ms. Kent stated that developers already wanted to build in Midway and the City should not make it any easier for them. She thought that the proposed ordinance would be a burden to the City and its residents.

Mayor Johnson closed the hearing when no further public comment was offered.

**Motion:** Council Member Orme moved to continue consideration of the proposed ordinance.

Council Member Orme indicated that the ordinance should be continued so that the Council could get more information and look at the proposal for more phases in Watts Remund Farms.

Council Member Drury asked if the City was better off addressing the number of phases rather than the number of plat maps?

Mr. Henke explained that the Planning Commission suggested a minimum number of units or lots per plat map.

Withdrawal: Council Member Orme withdrew her motion.

**Motion:** Council Member Drury moved to deny Ordinance 2019-09 with staff and the Planning Commission returning to the Council with a code text amendment limiting the minimum number of houses, within a plat map, or looking at the minimum or maximum number of phases allowed

per development.

Second: Council Member Simonsen seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

**Vote:** The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury Aye
Council Member Orme Aye
Council Member Probst Recused
Council Member Simonsen Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner Aye

Note: Council Member Probst and Corbin Gordon returned at 8:54 p.m.

10. Midway City / Branding (Rob Foster) - Discuss branding for Midway City

Mayor Johnson explained that she asked Rob Foster, who was a graphic designer, to give a presentation on branding for the City.

Mr. Foster gave a presentation on several logos and how they could be used in branding for Midway. He indicated that they were based on tradition and history while creating a solid foundation for the future.

The Council, staff and meeting attendees discussed the following items:

- Any branding should be uniform and long lasting.
- There should be input and buy-in from residents.
- Any logo should be unique to Midway and look good on a flag.
- The idea could be presented to the Midway Boosters.
- Decals of the new logo should be put on the existing street signs.

**Motion:** Without objection, Mayor Johnson recessed the meeting at 9:15 p.m. She reconvened the meeting at 9:24 p.m.

11. Ordinance 2019-07 / Small Wireless Communications (City Planner – Approximately 30 minutes) – Discuss and possibly adopt Ordinance 2019-07, amending Section 16.22 (Wireless Telecommunications) of the Midway City Municipal Code, to regulate small wireless facilities and related improvements. Recommended for approval by the Midway City Planning Commission. <a href="Public Hearing">Public Hearing</a>

Michael Henke gave a presentation regarding the proposed ordinance and reviewed the following items:

Pending ordinance change

- Requirements by the Federal Government
- Difference between a current cellular tower and a 5G tower
- Examples of 5G towers
- · Cantennas and support equipment
- Co-locating
- Location of support equipment
- · Aesthetics review
- Federal and State regulations
- What can the City regulate?
- Proposed code
- Possible findings
- What did the Council want?

Mr. Henke also made the following comments:

- The City did not have to pay the cost of making the 5G towers aesthetically pleasing.
- The City could not deny a request to install 5G towers and equipment.
- Many cities left approval of towers and equipment to staff.
- It would be some time before a request was made to the City.
- A request could not go through the conditional use process because of imposed time limits.
- Electricity usage for each pole would be metered.

**Note:** A copy of Mr. Henke's presentation is contained in the supplemental file.

The Council, staff and meeting attendees discussed the following items:

- The support equipment on poles was not attractive.
- Groundwater and potrock could be a problem for buried support equipment.
- The proposed ordinance should allow for some flexibility.
- Could equipment be installed beyond existing poles?
- Directional poles should be defined in the ordinance.
- Wireless service should be defined as including but not limited to Wi-Fi.
- Was a width of two feet too wide for a 20-foot pole?
- Third party standards applied when the equipment was placed on power poles, etc.
- The ordinance needed to be refined before it was approved.

#### **Public Hearing**

Mayor Johnson opened the hearing and asked if there were any comments from the public. She closed the hearing when no public comment was offered.

**Motion:** Council Member Simonsen moved to continue consideration of the proposed ordinance until the next council meeting with staff addressing the issues discussed that evening.

Second: Council Member Van Wagoner seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

**Vote:** The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury Aye
Council Member Orme Aye
Council Member Probst Aye
Council Member Simonsen Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner Aye

**12. Airport Advisory Council** (Mayor Johnson) – Discuss appointing someone to an airport advisory council for Heber City's airport.

Mayor Johnson reported that Heber City wanted to make changes and adjustments to its airport. She added that an advisory council was being set up and the Midway City Council needed to appoint a member. She asked for nominees.

# 13. Main Street / Parking at Post Office (Council Member Orme)

Council Member Orme made the following comments:

- The building, associated property and parking lot, where the post office was located, had been sold.
- The new owner was willing to lease 33 of the 48 parking spaces to the City for general public parking.
- This should be the first parking that was used to solve the parking problems along Main Street.
- The owner was worried about liability and would block off parking in the lot except for the post office.

Mayor Johnson made the following comments:

- The City could offer to lease the spaces for the same amount that was proposed to the owner of the vacant lot at approximately 70 East Main Street.
- The lease for the funeral home would expire in two months. This could make parking behind the business available for general public parking.
- 14. Closed Meeting to Discuss the Purchase, Exchange, or Lease of Real Property and to Discuss the Character, Professional Competence, or Physical or Mental Health of an Individual.

**Motion:** Council Member Van Wagoner moved to go into a closed meeting.

Second: Council Member Orme seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

**Vote:** The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury	Aye
Council Member Orme	Aye
Council Member Probst	Aye
Council Member Simonsen	Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner	Aye

**Note:** Closed meeting minutes are sealed and strictly confidential. Access to such minutes must be obtained through a court of law.

Motion: Council Member Probst moved to go out of the closed meeting.

**Second:** Council Member Van Wagoner seconded the motion.

Discussion: None

**Vote:** The motion was approved with the Council voting as follows:

Council Member Drury	Aye
Council Member Orme	Aye
Council Member Probst	Aye
Council Member Simonsen	Aye
Council Member Van Wagoner	Aye

# 15. Adjournment

**Motion:** Council Member Van Wagoner moved to adjourn the meeting. Council Member Drury seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

The meeting was adjourned at 11:08 p.m.

Celeste Johnson, Mayor

Brad Wilson, Recorder